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September 28, 2022 

The Honorable Gene Dodaro 
Comptroller General of the United States 
U.S. Government Accountability Office 
441 G Street, NW 
Washington, DC 20548 

Dear Mr. Dodaro, 

We write to request that the Government Accountability Office conduct a review of the Federal 
Milk Market Order (FMMO) Program, and also state regulatory and other dairy support 
programs. This review would follow up on the 2019 GAO report entitled "Dairy Cooperatives: 
Potential Implications of Consolidation and Investments in Dairy Processing for Farmers" 
pertaining to the impact of the consolidation of dairy cooperatives on farmers and the challenges 

for cooperatives in representing the often competing interests of larger and smaller dairy farms.'

We would like to ensure that the FMMO Program is being administered in a manner that 
accounts for the interests of smaller-scale operations, particularly in the regions of the country 
that are dependent on smaller-scale farms to provide stable and adequate supplies of milk. We 
would also like to ensure that the FMMO Program is being administered in a manner that does 
not cause undue burden and cost for state dairy regulatory and support programs that maintain 
the viability of small-scale farms. 

This is particularly important as recent data from USDA National Agricultural Statistics Service 
revealed that the U.S. has lost nearly 60% of the licensed dairy operation since 2003. The 
number of dairy farms licensed to sell milk declined from 70,375 to 29,858 between 2003 and 
2021, a reduction of 58%.2 

A review of individual state data confirms there is in fact an accelerating and alarming trend in 
the number and rate of loss of dairy farms in the states and regions primarily configured with 
small and mid-sized operations. As noted by the GAO report, this is a worrying trend in both the 
Northeast and Midwest. For example, in New York the number of dairy farms declined from 
4,190 to 3,430 between 2018 and 2021, a loss of 18%. In Pennsylvania, the number of dairy
farms declined from 6,200 to 5,200 for the same period, a loss of 16%. In Michigan, the number 
of dairy farms declined from 1,520 to 1,140, a loss of 25%. In Wisconsin, the number of dairy 
farms declined from 8,600 to 6,770, a loss of 20%.3 

1 GAO-l 9-695R Dairy Cooperatives. 
2 NASS Reports, Milk Production, ISSN: 1949-1557; February, 2020 and February, 2021. 
3 Ibid. 










